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It's clear from everything you've said that you regarded 
conflict as being a problem for the lawyer to 
manage?---Yes.  Strictly speaking, yes.

Were you following the - at earlier times Justice King in 
the Supreme Court dealt with issues specifically raised in 
relation to Ms Gobbo and actually said as much, that it was 
a question for her to manage, not for the courts, or the 
police?---I think - - -

Were you aware of that?---No, I'm not aware of him saying 
that but that's certainly what I've always been told.  In 
my experience ultimately it falls to the person to do 
themselves.

Last topic.  You had quite some contact with Ms Gobbo over 
the years?---Yes.

She could be prone to exaggeration and excitement?---Yes, 
at times.

She would vent from time to time?---She would definitely 
vent.

She could say things that were - - -

COMMISSIONER:  So we can go out of closed hearing now?  

MR CHETTLE:  Yes, sorry Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  Yes.  Was anyone else wanting to raise any 
issues in cross-examination or re-examination that need to 
be in closed hearing?  All right, we're out of closed 
hearing now.  

--- 
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PROCEEDINGS IN CAMERA: 

COMMISSIONER:  Yes Mr Winneke.  

MR WINNEKE:  Thank you, Commissioner.  Mr Bateson, thanks 
for producing that supplementary statement.  I take it you, 
in the time since we've seen you had access to certain 
materials and you went through those materials with a view 
to addressing some issues that you thought needed to be 
addressed in your supplementary statement?---Correct. 

And I'll come to the issues that you raise in your 
statement as we go through.  But I take it what you've done 
is gone back and looked at transcripts of hearings that had 
occurred in 2005, 2006 with a view to refreshing your 
recollection about what had occurred with respect to the 
redaction of notes, for example?---Some of that, yes.  The 
primary focus is it was around, you know, who Ms Gobbo had 
represented and when and who knew about that I guess was 
one of the major focuses. 

The point that you make is, "Look, insofar as I might be 
criticised for not doing anything about what may be 
perceived as a conflicted situation that she was in, I 
wasn't the only person who knew about this because the 
prosecution was aware of this and the judge was aware of 
this as well"?---Yeah, I think that was the point I made 
last time when giving evidence and I guess what I wanted to 
do with the supplementary statement is actually illustrate 
that with some evidence. 

I see that.  What I want to do, and we covered a bit of 
ground last time, I don't want to go back over that ground, 
I just want to recapitulate in relation to a couple of 
matters.  You said previously that you first dealt with 
Ms Gobbo, you initially thought subsequent to the murder of 
Marshall but it became apparent that you'd seen or you'd 
met Ms Gobbo in July, I think it was 4 July in 2003?---Yes. 

Following, yes, following the murders of Jason Moran and 
Pasquale Barbaro?---Correct. 

As I understand it because of the victim of that, or one of 
the victims of that crime, Jason Moran, there was a fairly 
concerted effort to find out what Carl Williams was up to 
at the time of the murders and to see what he and his 
associates were doing because the view was taken fairly 
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Yeah, 19:20?---21:25 I think I see that there. 

I've got 19:20?---Yeah, but I've just got his address 
recorded and over the page at 21:25 on that - - - 

I see.  You call a number at, at 10.18, is that right, and 
then someone answers and - - - ?---Yeah, that should be 
22:18. 

Yes.  Do you speak to him on that day?---No, I don't think 
I did. 

In any event, the following day at about midday you speak 
to Tony Mokbel outside his house?---Yes, I believe so. 

And you ask him about his whereabouts the previous day in 
the morning?---Yes. 

In your day book there at 7 to 7.30 there's a reference to 
- it appears to be Nicola Robba, R-o-b-b-a.  Do you think
that's what you wrote?---Yeah, it does look like an R to me
but I expect we're talking about one and the same.

I think we're talking about the same person because you put 
in an information report about that?---Do I?  Okay. 

Effectively what Mokbel tells you is that at 7 to 7.30 he 
left to go to the airport and ultimately told you that he 
took Nicola Gobbo at the airport at 7.30, or at 7 o'clock 
on that morning, that is the previous day, is that right? 
The morning of the murders?---We'd probably have to look to 
the IR to confirm that if you've got that. 

"Left to the airport, straight back home, got home at 8 to 
8.30, back to bed.  Went out again between 1 and 2 
o'clock".  There was a car that he was driving and there 
was registration number plates, et cetera, which you 
took?---Yes. 

That appears to be a conversation you had with him.  Then 
if we go to your diary - I withdraw that, the information 
report.  The IR, have we been able to get that - I'm going 
to tender the file, obviously we want to tender one which 
works.  We'll do that a moment.  In the meantime if we can 
go to the IR VPL.0100.0142.0150.  Can we put that up?  
That's the information report that was submitted the 
following day and the information accuracy, source 
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reliability, Mr Mokbel, you've scored him an E, which is 
not particularly reliable?---Yes. 

And possibly true is the accuracy scale.  If we can scroll 
up the page.  You set out a conversation with Mokbel.  Did 
you know, it may well be that you didn't know Gobbo's name 
at that time, would that be right, if you've written down 
Robba or you didn't hear him properly?---I certainly don't 
remember meeting her prior to that, so maybe I didn't. 

Maybe you didn't, or maybe you didn't hear him correctly, 
but certainly by the time you put in the IR it was apparent 
to you at least who he was talking about?---Is that a 
little bit further, is it?  

"Conducting a drive by of his address, at the front of the 
address was Tony Mokbel"?---You need to scroll down on 
mine. 

You converse with him about the investigation?---Yes, I've 
got Nicola Gobbo there, so, yeah. 

In any event, "Woke up at 7, 7.30 at his home address", he 
was alone at this point, he went and picked up his 
barrister, Nicola Gobbo, and conveyed her to the airport so 
she could catch a plane to Hawaii, he comes home, returns 
to bed and went out at 1 or 2 o'clock.  I mean you didn't 
drive-by there coincidentally, it was a targeted drive-by I 
assume?---To go and speak to - yes, it would have been 
targeted, yep. 

If you scroll down, it seems - if we keep going, you've 
added to that information report because it was updated on 
4 September 2003.  Clearly you weren't, in view of the fact 
that you'd regard him as an unreliable purveyor of 
information, you weren't going to let it sit there so you 
went off to see if you could verify the information that 
he'd provided, was that the purpose of that?---That update 
is added by Detective Senior Constable Sheather so I 
imagine that task may have been allocated to him. 

He was allocated the task of going off and confirming 
whether or not Mokbel had left at about that time?---I 
would say so, yes. 

In any event, by the time that was done the cameras had 
rolled over and it wasn't possible to verify what he was 
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clients.  We didn't fight that in any way.  So I'm not sure 
that we gave her slack. 

Well you did fight the involvement of Solicitor 2?---Did we 
or did the OPP?  

I suggest both of you did.  Ultimately you charged her, 
didn't you, or at least Purana charged her with 
offences?---We charged her, I believe she got a contempt of 
court charge, she got a possession of a firearm charge.  
That's it I think. 

Did you have any involvement in assisting the Legal 
Services Board in - - - ?---Yes, sorry, Nigel L'Estrange 
had something to do with that.  They made some inquiries 
with us I think and we provided some information to assist 
them. 

Right.  I might come back to that in due course.  What I 
suggest to you is that there was ample basis for you to say 
to, I know you say, "It's not a matter for us", it's ample 
basis for you to say, whether it be Geoff Horgan or anyone 
else, or the judge, "Look, we're not comfortable with this 
person acting for these people because we think she's too 
much involved in the events"?---In the circumstances that 
arise I reckon Geoff Horgan SC would probably say, "Stuart, 
you let me worry about those sorts of things, you stick to 
what you have to do". 

He may.  Did you ever say anything like that to him?---No, 
I don't recall saying that. 

Do you know whether anyone else said anything like that to 
him?---No, I don't. 

Insofar as Solicitor 2 is concerned, it appears that 
Mr L'Estrange prepared an affidavit in circumstances where 
I think she had, as a solicitor, subpoenaed, whether it be 
CCRs or material from Purana, and an affidavit was prepared 
with a view to preventing her from getting access to that 
material on the basis that it was asserted in the affidavit 
that she wasn't of good character and she associated with 
criminals?---I'm not sure, you may have have to take me to 
that to confirm the content.  Certainly I can tell you what 
our view of Solicitor 2 was and we certainly had the view 
that she was doing things that were aimed to pervert the 
course of justice and corrupt our investigations. 
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Whereas would it be fair to say on the contrary Ms Gobbo 
was, if anything, providing assistance to your 
investigations?---I'm not sure that assistance is right, 
but we didn't have any, any evidence to suggest that she 
was corrupting or perverting our investigations. 

Perhaps if we can have a look at VPL.6024.0200.855 and the 
last number is cut off.  8553.  That was an affidavit that 
you referred to, a confidential affidavit prepared by Nigel 
L'Estrange.  Do you know whether it was filed or not?---I 
don't have any idea.  Did I refer to it somewhere or did 
you just - did you bring it up?  

I brought it up, you appeared to know about it?---I don't 
know that I knew about it but I knew Nigel had some 
involvement with the Legal Services Board and  so I'm 
not sure if I knew about the confidential affidavit. 

But he's in your team, isn't he?---Yes. 

He's a junior Detective under you?---Yes. 

He's prepared a, "Confidential affidavit as the nominated 
representative of the Chief Commissioner with respect to a 
claim for public interest immunity to be made on 22 August 
2005 at the Melbourne Supreme Court in relation to 
telephone intercept material sought by the defence under a 
subpoena for production", do you see that?  He's part, part 
of his duties is involved into investigations in relation 
to the death of Mark Moran, Jason Moran, Pasquale Barbaro 
and Michael Marshall?---You might have to scroll down. 

Do you see that, paragraph 4?  "Makes the affidavit in 
response to the subpoena which was issued by Carl Anthony 
Williams, the defendant, on 5 August 2005, addressed to the 
Chief Commissioner of Police."  It would be reasonable to 
say, wouldn't it, that you were aware about this material 
or this affidavit?---I probably would have, I probably 
would have been I'd reckon. 

And then if we go over the page, paragraph 12, we see that, 
"The release of hard copies of this material to Solicitor 2 
is resisted by investigators due to concerns with her 
professionalism, ethical behaviour and criminal 
associations.  It is believed the release of these hard 
copies could pose a risk to the material coming into 
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possession of third parties with criminal connections which 
in turn could jeopardise the privacy and safety of third 
persons recorded on the telephone intercept material".  And 
then there's a, thereafter is set out allegations or 
assertions about - - - ?---Why that is, yep. 

- - - why that is.  But the point that I make is that the 
assertion is that there is concern about, and Victoria 
Police are prepared to take action if they take the view 
there are concerns about professionalism, ethical behaviour 
and criminal associations, prepared to take action and 
willing to do so if it's in the interests of the 
investigation to do so, the prosecution?---Yeah, I think 
that's probably fair, if we have the intelligence, which we 
didn't, by which we can back up those sorts of claims. 

Yes.  Ultimately, and I think there was action taken 
against Solicitor 2 at VCAT, by the Legal Services Board 
and Victoria Police assisted the Legal Services Board in 
pursuing that action by providing this affidavit, amongst 
other material?---That may well have been.  I'm not sure 
what - you're probably better off asking Nigel about that.  
Certainly I know that Nigel was assisting the Legal 
Services Board in their action. 

In any event, if a view is taken by members of Victoria 
Police that the lawyer oughtn't be involved in a proceeding 
or is engaging in conduct which is improper, then it's 
apparent that steps can be taken to do something about it, 
to Victoria Police.  You'd accept that proposition?---I 
would accept that proposition.  I think what needs to go 
along with that is that we actually have to have some 
demonstrable intelligence to back up those claims. 

I follow that.  I tender that affidavit.  As to whether 
that affidavit was served do you know or not?---I don't. 

It may well be that once the contempt charge was found 
proven there was no need to serve it, is that your 
recollection or not?---Well I think also at this stage, I 
don't know where the dates fit in, but she was also 
directed by the judge not to have any further dealings 
because of her conflict, so that may well have been around 
that same time, I'm not sure. 

We'll come to that in due course.  There was a hearing on 
30 March, the following year, at which you were present I 
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you point that bit out?  

Yes.  If you go to - you might have been distracted - if 
you just go down.  Keep going.  Right there.  "From the 
defence barrister's point of view that's a critical thing 
to cross-examine about, who made the changes"?---Sorry,  
whereabouts are we?  

Under the red.  She's purporting to be a barrister.  In 
fact at this stage she's an agent of police, she's a State 
operative if you like, but she's saying, she's making the 
point that from a defence barrister's point of view those 
sorts of changes to the statements about significant 
matters are significant when it comes to challenging a 
person's credit.  Now, do you accept that proposition?---I 
accept she said that, yeah. 

That's information that is in the hands of Victoria Police 
at that time and do you accept that that is important 
information that ought be available to the defence?---I can 
see the point but I'm not sure that it wasn't, was it? 

Do you say it was available, do you?---I'm not sure that it 
wasn't in my notes. 

It was in your notes and I suggest those notes weren't made 
available to the defence?---I'm not sure about that.  I 
thought they got 500 or 600 pages of notes.  I would have 
thought that was part of it. 

I note the time, Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, all right then.  We'll adjourn until 
9.30 tomorrow.  

<(THE WITNESS WITHDREW) 

ADJOURNED UNTIL WEDNESDAY 20 NOVEMBER 2019
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